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Top left, Pecos sunflower (Helianthus paradoxus);  
below left, Wright’s marsh thistle (Cirsium wrightii).  
Both are threatened/endangered and occur in  
Blue Hole Cienega Nature Preserve, pictured below right.  
Read about NPSNM restoration work there, page 8.  
Flower photos by Bob Sivinski, landscape photo by Phil Tonne
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From the President

by Tom Antonio
On behalf of the NPSNM I would like to extend my 
best wishes for a very happy New Year. We have again 
sent out an annual appeal letter asking you to contrib-
ute to the Jack and Martha Carter Conservation Fund. 
You should have received that letter and hopefully will 
consider sending a generous tax-deductible donation. Your 
contributions support our grants program and each year the 
Society provides over $7,000 to a variety of institutions and 
individuals working toward the goals of the Society. 

This printed copy of the newsletter will be the last one 
many of you will receive. The NPSNM Board has decided 
that future issues of the newsletter will be sent out elec-
tronically. Those members without email will still receive a 
printed copy, but otherwise you will receive the newsletter 
by email. If, however, you would like to continue to receive 
printed copies you may request this from our Administrative 
Coordinator, Cindy Roper, at nativeplantsnm@gmail.com 
or 505/466-3536. We gave this decision much thought and 
believe it will greatly reduce printing costs, save paper, and 
allow us to use funds in more productive ways. We ask for 
your understanding and patience as we make this transition.

We will soon begin selling books again through our 
website. The new Book Sales Chair, Rachel Jankowitz, will 
be available at npsnmbooks@gmail.com and is rebuilding 

the book program. Please welcome Rachael and lend 
her support for this valuable and needed resource.

A reminder: We will hold the annual winter board 
meeting of the NPSNM at the UNM Sevilleta Field 
Station, February 11–12, 2012. The station is 60 miles 

south of Albuquerque and is a spectacular setting. This is re-
ally our best chance for all local chapter presidents, chapter 
representatives, committee chairpersons, and all members 
of the Native Plant Society to come together to discuss and 
plan for the upcoming year. Please contact Cindy to reserve 
a space in the Sevilleta cabins (nativeplantsnm@gmail.com). 
I urge you all to attend as we all work to make the NPSNM a 
stronger voice for New Mexico’s native plants. 

In closing, I need to ask your help in finding two in-
dividuals to fill upcoming vacancies for vice-president and 
treasurer on the board. These are critical positions and we 
are hoping that two members will volunteer for these posi-
tions. All of us work very hard to keep the Society strong 
and we really need your help. If you are interested or know 
of someone who might be interested in either of these posi-
tions, please call me at 505/690-5105 and I will be happy to 
answer any questions. There are so many wonderfully dedi-
cated individuals in the Native Plant Society of New Mexico, 
please consider this volunteer opportunity. ❖

Newsletter Going Out of Print!  
(Did That Get Your Attention?)

The next NPSNM newsletter will be coming via your 
email inbox!

In our Society’s attempt to reduce waste and utilize 
funding in more productive ways, we will begin email-
ing you a link to our quarterly newsletters. If we have an 
email address for you, and you have not requested the 
“snail-mail” version, you will be getting your newsletter 
via email from now on. If you do not have email, or if 
you’ve already otherwise requested, you will still receive 
a hard-copy version of the newsletter, and no further ac-
tion needs to be taken on your part.

In order to ensure that you receive our email notifi-
cation, please add our email address (nativeplantsnm@
gmail.com) to your email program’s “Safe List.”

Please direct any questions to our Administrative 
Coordinator, Cindy Roper, at nativeplantsnm@gmail.com 
or 505/466-3536. ❖

NPSNM News Items

by Cindy Roper

Books Are Back
NPSNM is very happy to announce that we have a new Book 
Sales Chair: Rachel Jankowitz.  Rachel will be available at 
npsnmbooks@gmail.com and is rebuilding the book pro-
gram. Welcome, Rachel!

Switching to PayPal
In our last newsletter we informed you that the Society 
would be switching to a PayPal for NonProfits account. Un-
fortunately this is taking longer than anticipated. We are still 
working on it, and fully expect to be able to give the “two-
thumbs-up” by our next newsletter.

“Like” Us on Facebook
Are you a Facebooker? So is the NPSNM! If you haven’t al-
ready found us, search for us by “page” Native Plant Society 
New Mexico. We will do our best to share the most current 
info with you there. ❖
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Continued page 5

From New Mexico State University Herbarium
Dear Dr. Antonio and Members of the NPSNM,

Thank you very much for your generous $500 donation 
for 2011 to the Department of Biology Herbarium at New 
Mexico State. I received the check a few days ago and for-
warded it on to our foundation to be deposited in the “cur-
rent use” account. Donations such as this really help keep 
botany on the minds of our university administrators and 
ultimately keep the herbarium functioning day to day.

The donation last year was also deposited into the “cur-
rent use account.” Our primary expenditures last year fo-
cused on clearing a massive backlog of new specimens. This 
involves mounting the specimens, uploading collection in-
formation into our database, and finally filing them away 
in the collection for use by any and all interested parties. 
We used funds in the current use account to hire three un-
dergraduate employees—all interested in land management 
and botany broadly. These students were Elena Tsiantis 
(now a graduate of NMSU), Scoti Bartlett (still working in 
the herbarium), and Matthew Colburn (a continuing stu-
dent with NMSU). As a group these students accessioned 
over 2000 specimens in the spring semester—using both the 
funds provided by the NPSNM and other funds available 
to the herbarium. Your donation was greatly appreciated by 
the herbarium and by the students employed through your 
donation—many thanks!

If there is ever anything I can do in return for the Native 
Plant Society, please don’t hesitate to ask. 

Best wishes,
Donovan Bailey
Curator, Dept. of Biology Herbarium

From San Juan College Herbarium
Hi Thomas and NPSNM Members,

Thanks again for the $500 check payable to San Juan 
College and the San Juan College Herbarium. As you prob-
ably know, the San Juan College collection can now be ac-
cessed on “SEINet.” We are quite proud of that fact. Last year 
the grant funds were 100% used for paper, genus folders, 
species folders, glue, and mounting paper. With the large 
number of collected specimens and the herbarium funding 
not being increased, the NPSNM grant has been a godsend. 
Without it, many specimens would not have been mounted 
and filed into our rapidly growing collection. We greatly ap-
preciate all that the NPSNM has done for the New Mexico 
Flora Project and the San Juan College Herbarium. 

Yours truly,
Kenneth D. Heil

From Western New Mexico University Herbarium
The Dale A. Zimmerman Herbarium at WNMU was estab-
lished in 1957 by . . . you guessed it, WNMU Emeritus Pro-
fessor Dale A. Zimmerman. By the time he retired in the late 
1980s, the herbarium cabinets contained over 10,000 plant 
specimens collected from throughout southwestern New 
Mexico and adjacent states by Dr. Z, his wife Marian Zim-
merman, and his students. Collections of plants from the 
Pinos Altos Mountains (Gila National Forest) by the Zim-
mermans (including son Allan Zimmerman) during the 
1990s and early 2000s, and plant collections from this same 
geographic region by another retired botanist of note, Jack 
L. Carter, his wife Martha Carter, and his associates (includ-
ing Deming Gustafson, Chuck Huff, Vandy Johnson, Sheila 
Richmond, Donna Stevens, Debra Swetnam, Diego Villalba, 
Kathy Whiteman, Owen Williams) during this same time 
period added several thousand more specimens to the her-
barium collection. Since the mid-2000s, floristic studies of 
the Lake Roberts flora (Kelly Kindscher), the flora of the 
Gila River in New Mexico (Kelly Kindscher, former WNMU 
student Sarah Kline, and myself), the Burro Mountains flora 
(Russ Kleinman and myself), the City of Rocks State Park 
flora (recent WNMU student Javier Kirker and myself), and 
mosses of the Gila region (Russ Kleinman) have resulted in 
submissions of several thousand more specimens to the her-
barium. And select student plant collections submitted each 
fall by WNMU plant taxonomy students since 2001 have 
also added significantly to the herbarium collection. 

All of the above-mentioned plant specimens must be 
carefully processed prior to their official filing into a her-
barium folder. First, each specimen is mounted on 100% rag 
mounting paper ($0.48/sheet) using buffered, archival glue 
($72/gallon) purchased from a herbarium supply company. 
Then each mounted specimen is stamped with a unique ac-
cession number; the last plant specimen stamped to date has 
been assigned accession number 18,017 (= total number of 
specimens that have officially entered the collection). At this 
point, herbarium label data from each specimen are care-
fully entered into a computer database that is accessible to 
anyone (http://swbiodiversity.org/seinet/index.php). At last, 
these specimens are filed into appropriate folders arranged 
by major plant group (lycophytes, ferns and fern allies, gym-
nosperms, magnoliids, monocots, eudicots) and then filed 
alphabetically by family and genus. Occasionally, experts in 
the taxonomy of particular plant groups or regions reexam-
ine these filed plant specimens to verify (or correct) the plant 
name assigned to a particular mounted plant. These experts 

Thank You to NPSNM from State Herbarium Grantees
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Native Plant Society of New Mexico
Board of Directors

President  Tom Antonio  tom@thomasantonio.org  505/690-5105
Vice-President  Renée West  keywestern@hotmail.com  575/885-3636
Recording Secretary  Pam McBride  ebotpam@msn.com  505/343-9472
Membership Secretary  Lolly Jones  ljones20@comcast.net  505/771-8020 
Treasurer  Wynn Anderson  wanderson@elp.rr.com  915/433-6072  

At-Large Directors
Albuquerque  Frances Robertson  frobertson45@comcast.net  505/828-4775
El Paso  Kathryn Barton  agustusmc@sbcglobal.net  915/592-1705
Gila  Charles Holmes  iskander321@hotmail.com  575/388-1371 
Las Cruces  John White  jmwhite@utep.edu  575/522-6763
Otero  Hildy Reiser  hildyranger@msn.com  575/439-5196 
San Juan � Al Schneider  coloradowildflowers@yahoo.com  970/882-4647 

Donna Thatcher  dthatcher@fmtn.org  505/325-5811
Santa Fe  Carol Johnson  gcjohnson@comcast.net  505/466-1303
Taos  Judy Lister  glister@newmex.com  575/776-1183 

Chapter Presidents
Albuquerque  George Miller  gomiller@travelsdujour.com  505/352-9019
El Paso  Cheryl Garing  cherylgaring@yahoo.com  915/549-3674
Gila  Russ Kleinman  sparks@zianet.com  575/574-8454
Las Cruces  Carolyn Gressitt  canton49@hotmail.com  575/523-8413
Otero  Helgi Osterreich  hkasak@netmdc.com  575/585-3315
San Juan � Al Schneider  coloradowildflowers@yahoo.com  970/882-4647 

Donna Thatcher  dthatcher@fmtn.org  505/325-5811
Santa Fe  Tom Antonio  tom@thomasantonio.org  505/690-5105
Taos  Nora Patterson  eepatt@gmail.com  575/776-2833

Committee Chairs 
Book Sales  Rachel Jankowitz  npsnmbooks@gmail.com
Conservation  Jim McGrath  sedges@swcp.com  505/286-8745
Finance & Investment  Jack Carter  jmcarter01@hughes.net  575/388-9221 
NMDOT  Curt Frischkorn  Curt.Frischkorn@state.nm.us  505/827-1874 
Newsletter Editor  Sarah Johnson   sarita@gilanet.com 
Poster Sales  Gary Runyan  gary.runyan@state.nm.us  505/205-9953
Administrative Coordinator  Cindy Roper  nativeplantsNM@gmail.com 

505/466-3536

The Newsletter of the NPSNM
January–March 2012. Vol. 37 No. 1. This newsletter is published quarterly by the Native Plant Society of New Mexico  

(PO Box 35388, Albuquerque, NM 87176) and is free to members. The NPSNM, a nonprofit organization,  
is composed of professional and amateur botanists and others with an interest in the flora of New Mexico.  

Original articles from the newsletter may be reprinted if attributed to the author and to this newsletter.  
Views expressed are the opinions of the individual authors and not necessarily those of NPSNM.

Next deadline is February 20, 2012.  Articles and high-resolution artwork supporting the NPSNM’s mission 
are welcomed and can be sent to the editor, Sarah Johnson, at sarita@gilanet.com, or PO Box 53, Gila, NM 88038.

www.mimbrespublishing.com

BOOKS
Biology • Botany • Conservation   
Education • Environment • Evolution  
Natural History • Philosophy • Science

Proceeds will support research and education  
via the Jack & Martha Carter Conservation Fund  
of the Native Plant Society of New Mexico

New • Almost New • Used
from personal library

jmcarter01@hughes.net

LONE MOUNTAIN NATIVES
Cacti, shrubs, trees, 
wildflowers & seeds 

for landscape restoration
575-538-4345

lonemtn@q.com

Mark & Tricia
Plant Growers & Consultants

By appointment or visit us at the Silver City Farmers Market.

NPSNM Mission   The Native Plant Society of New Mexico is a non-profit organization that strives to educate the public about 
native plants by promoting knowledge of plant identification, ecology, and uses; fostering preservation of natural habitats; 
supporting botanical research; and encouraging the appropriate use of native plants to conserve water, land, and wildlife.
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include Patrick Alexander (mustards), Kelly Allred (grasses 
and New Mexico flora), Richard Felger (woody plants and 
southwestern flora), Russ Kleinman (mosses, ferns, and fern 
allies), Gene Jercinovic (euphorbs), Bob Sivinski (New Mex-
ico flora) and myself (sedges). As necessary, the computer 
database is updated to reflect any plant name corrections or 
nomenclatural updates indicated on herbarium sheets by 
the above people.

I hope the amount of work necessary to prepare a plant 
specimen for entry into the herbarium collection is apparent. 
For many years after I joined the WNMU Natural Sciences 
Department in 2001, I was assigned a work-study student 
to work on the above tasks (i.e., mounting, stamping, data 
entry, filing) which resulted in many thousands of speci-
mens being processed for entry into the collection. How-
ever, given recent lean economic times, the department’s al-
location of work-study students has been reduced, and we 
have not had student help in the herbarium since spring of 
2008. Consequently, mounted plant specimens that await fi-
nal processing completely fill an entire herbarium cabinet, 
and many more unmounted plant specimens fill cardboard 
boxes that are stored on top of least ten herbarium cabinets.

This is where crucial financial assistance from the Na-
tive Plant Society of New Mexico comes into play. The Dale 
A. Zimmerman Herbarium annually receives a generous 
$500 grant from the state organization (NPSNM), which I 
have recently used to hire a WNMU botany graduate, John 
Dunne-Brady, to process plant specimens associated with 
study of the Lake Roberts flora. Furthermore, the Gila chap-

ter of this organization (GNPS) in December 2010 awarded 
the herbarium $2,300, which allowed me to hire Angela 
Flanders (former president of GNPS) to mount plants and 
enter label data into the herbarium database from hundreds 
of other specimens. Thus, there has been a flurry of recent 
activity in the Dale A. Zimmerman Herbarium this year, 
made possible by the above generous grants awarded from 
the Native Plant Society of New Mexico.

So at this time I would like to say muchas gracias to 
NPSNM and GNPS for this crucial financial help!

William R. Norris
Professor of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology 
Curator, Dale A. Zimmerman Herbarium ❖

Angela Flanders at work in herbarium

Thank-You Letters (continued from p. 3)

In 2008 the NPSNM divided $5,000 among 6 grantees, and divided 

$2,500 among the 5 major herbaria of the state. The membership should 

be pleased with this grants program; we have seen the funding grow 

slowly over the past decade. At the same time the needs for plant study 

programs in our schools from K–12, for university undergraduate and 

graduate research, and for the survival of herbaria in New Mexico’s 

colleges and universities, tell a story of tremendous need.  

If we are to protect the flora of New Mexico well into the future,  
the NPSNM is the only and best hope for moving toward a  

solution to budget shortfalls in education and research. 

The Jack & Martha Carter Conservation Endowment Fund  
is a means of protecting our small part of planet Earth  

for future generations.

Jack & Martha carter conservation Fund donation ForM

Yes! I would like to help protect New Mexico’s flora by contributing

 $20 Individual   $50 Friend   $100 Sponsor   $500 Patron

 $1,000 Benefactor   Memorial   Other

Name(s)

Address

City State Zip

Phone E-Mail

All contributions are tax-deductible as provided under the law.

Make your check payable to: NPSNM—Carter Endowment Fund
and send to: Sandra D. Lynn, Administrative Coordinator

PO Box 35388 Albuquerque, NM 87176-5388

Make your check payable to:  NPSNM—Carter Endowment Fund
and send to:  Cindy Roper, Administrative Coordinator

PO Box 35388  Albuquerque, NM 87176-5388
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For further information on the following events, notify 
the contact person listed, or visit the chapter’s Web page: 
first go to  http://npsnm.unm.edu; click on Local Chapters; 

then select the chapter. Hikers should always bring plenty of 
water, hat, sun protection, lunch and/or snacks, field guides, 
and wear sturdy shoes, suitable for rough, uneven ground. 

Chapter Activities & Events

Albuquerque
All scheduled monthly meetings are first Wednesday of the 
month at 7 p.m. in the NM Museum of Natural History, 
1801 Mountain Rd. NW. For more info on programs contact 
Jim McGrath, sedges@swcp.com, 505/286-8745. 
Jan 4  Meeting. Desert Plants: How They Survive. Carolyn 
Dodson, author and past chapter president, discusses sur-
vival strategies for Chihuahuan Desert plants. 
Feb 1  Meeting. Reliability of Flowering Times in Harsh 
Climates. Karen Wetherill, UNM PhD student and former 
Sevilleta LTER research scientist, answers questions about 
plant species’ flowering schedules and the implications for 
pollinators, while comparing flower communities in two 
deserts and two mountains in New Mexico, Arizona, and 
Colorado.
Mar 7  Meeting. Speaker TBA.

El Paso  
All programs are second Thursdays at 7 p.m. (coffee social 
at 6:30) at El Paso Garden Center, 3105 Grant Ave. unless 
otherwise noted. All events free unless otherwise noted. Non-
members always welcome. Info: Jim Hastings, 915/240-7414.
Jan 12  Meeting. Native Foods Demonstration and Tast-
ing. Jim Hastings, the Gringo Gourmet. 
Feb 9  Meeting. Fall Color and Review of Plants of the 
Guadalupe Mountains. Cheryl Garing, horticulturist and 
chapter president.
Mar 8  Meeting. Early Bloomers: First Cacti Blooms of the 
Season. Ad Konings, co-author of Cacti of Texas in Their 
Natural Habitat.

Gila (Silver City)
All programs are free and open to the public. Meetings 
are third Fridays at 7 p.m. at WNMU’s Harlan Hall, with 
refreshments following the program. Activity updates and 
further details posted on www.gilanps.org.
Jan 20  Talk. Plant Collecting in the Tropics, With an In-
troduction to Tropical Plant Families. Patrice Mutchnick, 
biology lab director at WNMU.
Feb 17  Talk. The Madrean Sky Island Archipelago: Sum-
mary of Recent Botanical Surveys, With Notes on the Af-
termath of the Monument Fire in the Huachuca Mountains. 
Mark Dimmitt, curator of botany and field ecologist, Ari-
zona-Sonora Desert Museum.
Mar 16  Talk. Midscale Vegetation Mapping Project for Re-
gion 3 of the U.S. Forest Service (New Mexico and Arizona). 
Mike Natharius, Forest Soil Scientist, Gila National Forest. 

Las Cruces
Meetings and workshops are second Wednesdays (unless 
otherwise noted) at 7 p.m. in the conference room of the 
Social Center at the University Terrace Good SamaritanVil-
lage, 3011 Buena Vida Circle, Las Cruces. Field trips are Sat-
urdays; most last into the afternoon. Participants must sign 
a release-of-liability form. Children must be accompanied 
by their parents. Programs and field trips are free; nonmem-
bers always welcome. Contacts: Carolyn Gressitt, 575/523-
8413; Al Krueger, 575/532-1036.
Jan 11  Meeting. E. O. Wooton: Pioneer Botanist of New 
Mexico. Dr. Kelly Allred.
Jan 14  Workshop (no field trip). Five Basic Steps to 
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Widest selection of native plants  
in Southern New Mexico!

270 Avenida de Mesilla • Las Cruces
575 • 524 • 1886
Gardens@zianet.com
www.nmenchantedgardens.com
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Improve Your Digital Images. Lisa Mandelkern. Bring 
laptop with photo-editing software (any type) and a couple 
of photos to work on (not necessarily plant photos). 10 a.m. 
at conference room of Good Samaritan Village. 
Feb 8  Meeting. Medicinal Plants of the Mesilla Valley. Dr. 
Mary O’Connell. Chemical analysis/medical perspective.
Feb 11  Field Trip. Tour of Sierra Vista Nursery in La 
Union. Horticulturalist Joe Kane, leader. Meet 8:00 a.m. at 
east end of Rio Grande Bank parking lot at the corner of 
University/Telshor.
Mar 14  Meeting. Traditional Uses of Native Plants (Curan
derismo) along the Border Area. Dr. Armando Gonzalez-
Stuart, pharmacologist.
Mar 17  Field Trip. Prehistoric Trackways National 
Monument, and hiking in the Robledo Mts. Meet 8:00 a.m. 
at the parking lot of the U.S. Post Office in Fairacres.

Otero (Alamogordo)
For field trip information, contact Eric Metzler, 
metzlere@msu.edu, 575/443-6250; or Helgi Osterreich, 
hkasak@netmdc.com, 575/585-3315. More info should be 
available by the beginning of each month.
Jan 14  Film. Preview showing of Green Fire, a documen-
tary about Aldo Leopold.  3 p.m., 1010 16th St., Alamogordo.
Feb 11  Presentation on current work at NMSU, or presen-
tation of  slides from trip to Guatemala. TBA. 3 p.m., 1010 
16th St., Alamogordo.
Mar 24  Field trip/work day at Oliver Lee Memorial State 
Park. Charles Wood will lead a short walk on the riparian 
trail, followed by weeding work in the Chihuahuan Desert 
Garden. Bring water and garden tools, gloves. Meet at 9 a.m. 
in the Visitor Center parking lot at Oliver Lee.

San Juan (Farmington)
Meetings are third Thursdays at 7 p.m. at San Juan Com-
munity College. For more info, contact Donna Thatcher, 
dthatcher@fmtn.org or 505/325-5811.

WATERWISE
LANDSCAPES
INCORPORATED

www.waterwiselandscapesnm.com
DESIGN    INSTALLATION    IRRIGATION

MAINTENANCE OF NATIVE, DROUGHT TOLERANT PLANTS

	 CONTRACTOR’S LIC. #59714	 505-344-7508	 Hunter Ten Broeck

 

Mountain Gardens 
           ...plants for the East Mountains... 

Opening April 30thOpening April 30th  
Bedding plants · Native Perennials · Trees · Shrubs · Worms 
Soil Amendments · Landscape Design · Pond Plants · Mulch 

12216 B Hwy 14 Cedar Crest 
286-1778 · mountaingardensnm.blogspot.com 

San Juan (Southwest Colorado)
The San Juan/Four Corners Native Plant Society, part of the 
San Juan Chapter of the Native Plant Society of New Mexico, 
has the following programs scheduled. All programs are at 
6:30 p.m., Fort Lewis College, Center of Southwest Studies, 
Lyceum Room.
Jan 24  The Effects on Vegetation and Wildlife of the Mesa 
Verde Fires of 2000. George San Miguel and Bryan Wender, 
Mesa Verde National Park.
Feb 21  Violets, Violets, Violets. Ross McCauley.
Mar 13  The Missionary Ridge Fire, Beetles, and Tree 
Death: How Does Our San Juan Forest Type and History 
Determine Our Techniques for Forest Restoration? Julie 
Korb.

Santa Fe 
Meetings are third Wednesdays at 6:30 p.m. at Morgan 
Hall—New Mexico State Land Office, 310 Old Santa Fe 
Trail, Santa Fe. Free parking available adjacent to the build-
ing. For more information, contact Tom Antonio, tom@
thomasantonio.org, 505/690-5105; or visit npsnm.unm.edu.
Jan 18  Wildflowers of the Sandia and Manzano Moun-
tains of Central New Mexico. Authors Larry Littlefield and 
Pearl Burns will discuss their new books and sign copies. 
Feb 15  A Brief History of Theobroma cacao (aka choco-
late) in the American Southwest. Dr. Patricia Crown, Dis-
tinguished Professor of Anthropology, UNM.
Mar 21  Cerrillos Hills State Park and Its Grassful Assets. 
Sarah Wood, Park Manager.

Taos
Meetings are third Wednesdays at 7 p.m. in the Los Angeli-
tos Room at the Taos Convention Center. Please check the 
NPSNM website for updates and information on upcoming 
field trips.
Jan–Mar  No events scheduled.
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As we roll into the new year of 2012 I wanted to look back 
and see what we accomplished in terms of conservation dur-
ing 2011. And then let’s take a look at some conservation 
objectives for 2012. 

Cloudcroft Phacelia (Phacelia cloudcroftensis)
Our August search for this very rare plant was successful, as 
we found a total of 13 adult plants with about 45 seedlings 
in two locations approximately 3 miles west of Cloudcroft. 
Of the 13 adult plants, 12 were found in the same location as 
the previous year, but this year’s visit revealed four times as 
many flowering adult plants as the previous year. 

Dan Belcher’s Discovery
The advertising for the Cloudcroft Phacelia rare plant field 
trip in this newsletter led to the independent discovery of 
another adult Phacelia plant and 12–15 seedlings by Dan 
Belcher of the El Paso chapter in a location about one mile 
west of the large population found during the Rare Plant field 
trip. All of these populations have been found on the north 
side of Highway 82 between Cloudcroft and Alamogordo.

Blue Hole Cienega
NPSNM is interested in becoming familiar with the unique 
features of the state-owned cienega and finding ways to as-
sist the state in managing the preserve. NPSNM also wants 

to promote greater in-
volvement of the Santa 
Rosa community in the 
preservation and man-
agement of the cienega. 
The Blue Hole Cienega 
Nature Preserve is 
home to the federally 
threatened Pecos sun-
flower (Helianthus par-
adoxus) and the state 
endangered Wright’s 
marsh thistle (Cirsium 
wrightii). The 116-acre 
preserve also contains a unique alkaline wetland as well as 
a tallgrass prairie. Jim McGrath and Don Heinze became 
familiar with the preserve and its inhabitants during three 
spring 2011 visits. Christian LeJeune installed 10 ground-
water monitoring wells and has trained Estela Thompson’s 
Santa Rosa Middle School science students to manually 
check groundwater levels. Lastly, NPSNM successfully as-
sisted the New Mexico Energy, Minerals and Natural Re-
sources Department Forestry Division, led by botanist Bob 
Sivinski, in removing more than a thousand invasive trees, 
saplings, and seedlings—primarily Russian olive (Elaeagnus 

Conservation Success in 2011 and a Prospectus for 2012 

by Jim McGrath, NPSNM Conservation Committee Chair

CON S E R VAT ION  COR N E R

Continued page 9

More that 1000 saplings and seedlings (mostly Russian olive) were removed during the two-day Russian olive 
removal event held in October at Blue Hole Cienega. Show here are (lower left) Doug Cone, who came all the way 
from Lubbock, TX; (lower right) Jim McGrath, who tried using a weed wrench; and (top) Shawn Beck of the state 
Forestry Division, who used a pick-mattock. Photos: (lower) Phil Tonne, (top) Jim McGrath



http://npsnm.unm.edu 	 New Mexico’s Voice for Native Plants	 9

angustifolia)—in late October. A total of nine Forestry Di-
vision employees (Bob Sivinski, Shawn Beck, Carol Bada, 
Nick Smokovich, Dan Ware, Eugene Pino, Chris Romo, 
Arnie Friedt, and Mike Neathamer) and an additional nine 
NPSNM volunteers (Jim McGrath, Gary Runyan, Don 
Heinze, Doug Cone, Yvonne Chauvin, Phil Tonne, Dana 
Price, Jeremy McClain, and Jennie Towne) donated their 
time in the two-day event. 

Holy Ghost Ipomopsis Plantings
Several NPSNM volunteers joined Rare Plant Botanist Phil 
Tonne, Forestry Division Botanist Bob Sivinski, and several 
other agency employees, interns, and volunteers in plant-
ing 1,111 greenhouse-grown transplants of the Holy Ghost 
ipomopsis (Ipomopsis sancti-spiritus) in Holy Ghost Canyon 
north of Pecos, NM. The plantings are part of recovery ef-
forts for this species, which is listed endangered by the U.S. 
Fish and Wildlife Service. Holy Ghost Canyon site is the 
only location where this species is known to naturally exist. 

Conservation Prospectus for 2012 
We will continue our Blue Hole Cienega and rare plant 
initiatives.

Blue Hole Cienega  The state Forestry Division plans a 
prescribed burn in January. If the burn does indeed take 
place, we will organize a field trip to observe the prescribed 
burn and educate participants on the fine art of prescribed 
burning in management of the preserve. We will continue 
to make periodic visits to the site to observe the vegetative 
response following the burn and to make other wildlife ob-
servations. And in October we will once again organize an-
other invasive removal event. 

Cloudcroft Phacelia  We will schedule another rare plant 
field trip in late August to search for the Phacelia. We have 
learned a lot about this elusive plant in the past two years. 
Still, the plant is so rare, the boundaries of its habitat have 

Conservation Corner (continued from p. 8) not clearly been established. What we do know about its 
habitat is that the habitat itself appears to be very rare. It’s 
very possible that this is an extremely rare species, but only 
more searching will establish this possibility as fact. 

Bellflower Ground Cherry (Physalis virginiana var. 
campaniforma)  Bob Sivinski reports that this taxon 
has apparently been rediscovered near Pecos, NM. The 
taxon had not been collected since 1908, according to the 
New Mexico Biodiversity Collections Consortium website 
(http://nmbiodiversity.org). It is not clear whether var. cam-
paniforma is a valid taxon or whether it represents just varia-
tion within Physalis virginiana. Only searching for this plant 
and making significant plant collections will determine the 
status of this taxon. If it is a valid taxon, it would qualify as a 
rare plant. So NPSNM volunteers will be recruited to search 
for this plant in late July or August.

Rare Plant Photography  Many species on the New 
Mexico Rare Plant List are represented by excellent pho-
tos. However, the New Mexico Rare Plant Website (http://
nmrareplants.unm.edu) is continually being updated as bet-
ter-quality photos become available. In fact, some species 
are only represented by photos of herbarium specimens. So 
another field trip may be planned to visit the western slope 
of the Guadalupe Mountains in southern New Mexico. The 
primary objective would be to find and photograph Anu-
locaulis leiosolenus var. howardii and Mentzelia humilis var. 
guadalupensis. Such a field trip would depend upon the 
availability of adequate moisture to stimulate flowering.

Reality  Reality? The likelihood that all of the above pro-
jected activities will actually take place is low. These field 
trips require a lot of preparation and depend upon adequate 
weather conditions and the availability of time for volun-
teers to put them into their schedules. But whatever field 
activities do take place, rest assured that we will have a lot of 
fun exploring the New Mexico landscape and learning more 
about the New Mexico flora. ❖ 

505.867.1322
157 Jemez Dam Road 
Santa Ana Pueblo

We grow locally, 
ensuring your plants are 
acclimated to our high 

desert climate

OFFERING a large selection 
of drought tolerant 

flowering native perennials

Xeric shrubs and Trees for 
low water landscaping 

specializing in 

organic products

In Santa Fe 

1409 Agua Fria

505-983-4831

fax 983-3593

aguafrianr@aol.com

Agua Fria Nursery
Specializing in Native Plants
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T H A N K  YO U  TO  O U R  M E M BE R  D ONOR S !

NPSNM Would Like to Thank . . .

Patrons 
Charles & Yvonne Keller    H. Wesley Poteet

Sponsors

. . . all members who have made monetary contributions 
above their regular dues in the past year. This list includes 
those who sent in extra contributions with their member-
ships. It doesn’t include other contributions people make, 

such as those sent directly to the treasurer or to the Carter 
Fund, or the contributions of cooperation and energy from 
the wonderful members of this volunteer organization. 

Stewart Anderson 
Wynn & Kym Anderson 
Blossoms Organic Garden Center 
Donna Bone / Design w. Nature 
Judy Dain 
Barbara Fix 

Friends 
Judith Nelson & Connie Adler 
Karl Anderson 
Thomas M. Antonio 
Axle Canyon Preserve 
Byrd Bargman 
Adam & Sonya Sue Berg 
Barbara Blind 
Patricia Boardman 
MaryKay Brady 
Mitzi Brownfield 
J & M Buchholz 
Marianne Campbell 
Marshall Carter-Tripp 
Steven J. Cary 
Yvonne Chauvin 
Michael P. Clements, M.D. 
Ron & Kathy Cole 
Maury Craig 
Merritt Helfferich & April Crosby 
Lynn & Sharleen Daugherty 
M. Veet Deha 
Mary Denig-Chakroff 
Nancy Sue Dimit 
Jamie Douglass 
Phillip Douglass 
Bill & Vangie Dunmire 
Anne & Stephen Farber 
Viola Fisher 

Dorothy Hoard 
Andrew Jason 
Carlyn Jervis 
Catherine & Mac Lewis 
Cynthia D. Shaw 
Betsy Shillinglaw 

Gene & Elisabeth Simon 
Alex Tonnesen—Western Native 
Seed 
Nita & Henk van der Werff 
Steve & Renée West 
Tom Williams 

Robert W. Garrett 
Beverly R. Grady 
Roger & Katherine Hammond 
Mary Hershberger 
Jim & Nancy Higdon 
Michael & Magdalene Iglar 
Brian & Elaine Jacobs 
Pat Jahoda 
A. V. Jelinek 
Gene & Betty Jercinovic 
Carol & Gary Johnson 
Norty & Summers Kalishman 
Gertrud & Ad Konings 
Julie A. Kutz 
Linda La Grange
Phoebe Lawrence 
Eugene R. & Eulalia Lewis 
Jerry Black & Judy Licht 
Julia Luetzelschwab 
William Malandra 
Jim & Marilyn Mallinson 
Eileen R. Mandel 
Joy Mandelbaum 
Janice Martenson 
Pamela McBride 
Janis & Chuck McCullough 
Jerry Melaragno 
Lorraine McInnes & Andrew Monié 

Carol Nelson 
O’Keefe Landscaping 
Ellen & Bill OConnor 
Barry Oliver 
David & Diane Oram 
Robert & Kathryn Peel
Dana Price 
Relf Price 
Philip Melnick & Paula Rebert 
John H. Robertson 
Stephen & Elizabeth Robertson 
Susan Roth 
Alan Neaigus & Maryann Sakmyster 
Audrey C. Schuurmann 
Nancy Seiser 
Mr. & Mrs. Nelson Severinghaus Jr. 
Craig Severy 
Stan & Mary Stack 
Donna Stevens 
Judy Allen & Lee Stockman 
Jennifer Thorne Lehman 
Solveiga Unger 
Joan & Truel West 
Susan & Darryl Williams 
Kiyoko Woodhouse 
Joe & Cheryl Zebrowski 
Dale & Marian Zimmerman 
Laura Zimmerman Copeland
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NPSNM Membership Application

Name(s)

Address

City	 State	 Zip

Telephone

E-Mail/Fax

I (we) wish to affiliate with the checked chapter: 
(Please check only one)

❑ Albuquerque	 ❑ Otero (Alamogordo)

❑ El Paso, TX	 ❑ San Juan (Farmington

❑ Gila (Silver City)		  and Southwest Colorado)

❑ Las Cruces	 ❑ Santa Fe

❑ No affiliation	 ❑ Taos
❑ �I am interested in forming a new chapter in

	

Annual Dues:
Individual� $1,025
Family� 30
Friend of the Society� 50
Sponsor� 100
Patron � 250
Life Member� 1,000
Limited Income, Students, and 

Seniors (65+)� 15

	 Total:	 $

Make your check payable to 

NPSNM
and send to

Membership Secretary  
PO Box 35388, Albuquerque NM 87176

MOUNTAIN STATES WHOLESALE NURSERY
Serving New Mexico Since 1969
We specialize in:
• New Plant Introductions
• Native Plants
• Custom Growing
• Deliveries throughout New Mexico

P.O. Box 2500
Litchfield Park, AZ
800.840.8509 • 623.247.8509
www.mswn.com

Remember that 25% of contributions are  
returned annually to the individual chapters!

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

www.RobledoVista.com • 575-541-8083 • 915-203-4385 

Native & adapted plants for Las Cruces & El Paso 
 

Mention this ad for 20% off all your purchases 
from December 1, 2010 to March 31, 2011 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

www.RobledoVista.com • 575-541-8083 • 915-203-4385 

Native & adapted plants for Las Cruces & El Paso 
 

Mention this ad for 20% off all your purchases 
from December 1, 2010 to March 31, 2011 

 

Mention this ad for 20% off all your purchases 
from January 1 to March 31, 2012

Membership in the NPSNM is open to anyone support-
ing our goals of promoting a greater appreciation of native 
plants and their environment and the preservation of en-
dangered  species. We encourage the use of suitable native 
plants in landscaping to preserve our state’s unique charac-
ter and as a water conservation measure. Members benefit 
from chapter meetings, field trips, publications, plant and 
seed exchanges, and educational forums. Members also 
qualify for membership in New Mexico Educators Federal 
Credit Union. A wide selection of books dealing with plants, 
landscaping, and other environmental issues are available at 
discount prices. The Society has also produced two New 
Mexico wildflower posters by artist Niki Threlkeld and a 
cactus poster designed by Lisa Mandelkern. These can be 
ordered from our poster chair or book sales representative 
(contact information listed on page 4). 

New Mexico wildflower posters: $8 (nonmembers, $10)
Cactus poster: $5 (nonmembers, $8)
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Can you tell your griseas from your emoryis?
Shown here are winter twigs from (above) Quercus emoryi and (below) Q. grisea.  

Oaks show winter buds clustered at the ends of their twigs, more so than other trees. In these 
photos, Q. grisea has more scales per bud than Q. emoryi and the scales are more likely to have a 
clear margin. These photographs were taken by Russ Kleinman, current president of NPSNM’s  
Gila chapter, and compiled with many other winter twig photos on his website, gilaflora.com.

is available online.
Download PDFs of this and  

recently archived issues  

at the NPSNM website:  

http://npsnm.unm.edu
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